LVSIG – Sub-Group looking at Children’s issues

Notes from the Sub-Group meeting 4th March 2005

1.0 Attendees

Mary Bairstow   - Low Vision Services Implementation

Rasmeet Chadha – Optometrist Oxford Eye Department

Alistair Fielder - Ophthalmologist City University – LVSIG member 

Chris Kersey – Orthoptist Sheffield Eye Department

Evelyn Westwood - Principal Advisory Teacher for VI Children Dorset 

Kay Wrench - Team leader for VI and VI Teacher Oldham 

2.0 Apologies

Megan Barley - Deputy Head of ESSI

Stockport and Senior Teacher for the VI

Mike Brace – Chief Executive - Vision 2020

Mary Guest – Usher Research - SENSE

Pretty Garrett – Orthoptist (resigned as she now longer leads Orthoptists LV group)

Gillian Rudduck - Optometrist

Wendy Sainsbury - Manager of Family Support and Information Service. NBCS (National Blind Children's Society)

Jo Steen - Optometrist Oxford 

Patsy Terry - Optometrist Oxford

3.0 Action Arising from the last meeting

3.1 Parent Representation

Once again there was no parent representation, the group resolved that it was crucial to encourage parents to attend to the meetings. Chris Kersey thought that one reason for their absence could be the lack of time, parents with more than one child might have difficulty making arrangements to attend. Another reason is that they might be concerned about the costs of attending.

All agreed that at a local level it is essential for the committees to find parents to represent them and who are willing to get involved in the different meetings.

Action: Mary Bairstow agreed to try and investigate locally in order to attract parents to the next meeting. Chris will also invite some.

3.2 Department of Health Response

Mary explained that the DH work on Low Vision Pathways had not included the children specific needs. Mary had raised this subject at a national LVSIG meeting and the issue had been fed back to the DH. However, no response has been received.

3.3 ADSS response

The meeting noted that representation from Social Services is particularly difficult as, in general, Social Services Departments do not get involved in any commissioning of services.

Action: Mary to speak to Nick Erlich the ADSS representative on the LVSIG

· Note that since the meeting we have to report the sad news of Nick’s sudden death

3.4 Pack to LVSCs

Various feedbacks have been received. One particular, from the London Borough had been quite negative. The issues raised were about funding and resources. One other interesting development was that a teacher found out about the LVSC as he was copied into information about the charter. Mary explained that he been in touch expressing concern about his previous lack of involvement in the LVSC. The meeting agreed that, in this case, although he was upset, there would be a positive outcome as from now on he is to be part of the LVSC.

3.5 Issues arising from the Warwick evaluation

Mary explained that the evaluation had noted that representatives from education were the least likely to be ‘actively involved’ in LVSC’s. On the contrary, the highest numbers of representatives were from SS and health.

Action: In order to get more collaboration from teachers, Evelyn Westwood, will put an announcement on a specific teacher’s website, Mary will include the committees list on it so they can check what is the nearest committee.

4.0 Low Vision Pathways - Case Studies and Passports

Pathways 

Mary reminded the group that the aim of mapping out the pathways through LV is so that LVSCs have some basis on which to improve services.  She led a discussion to drawing up pathways – using some of the ideas generated by the case studies prior to the meeting. 

The key topics in the final pathways are outlined below and draft examples are attached.

During this process, the group discussed about the value of children having their own vision passports. The aim of the passport would be to enable children and parents to carry their own information about their eyesight and use of vision. 

Mary gave examples of prototypes being drawn up in Birmingham and Sandwell ones. 

The group then conversed about what would be the best approach and about the different formats and possibilities other passports offer throughout the UK. 

Rasmeet Chadha mentioned the Family Record. Evelyn noted the shared documents outlined in Early Support Programme. However all meeting members agreed that there is a place for a passport specific to vision and visual impairment. 

Mary has seen a passport developed in a Scottish scheme – she reported that it seems to be a very good example. For example, it includes pictures and also it is very graphic, she will provide one for the next meeting.

Alistair Fielder agreed that a practical and fun passport would be a good approach particularly if it eased the process for the families.

Alistair suggested that using stickers in any design would be a good approach. 

Action: The group agreed to have a child friendly passport, with stickers and more visual graphic. 

3.6 Mapping

Before trying to draw out the pathways Mary suggested the group to list some of the headline issues in order to see what gaps can be identified. She reminded the group that once the gaps have been identified they would need to decide on what solutions to suggest.

3.6.1. Key Issues for the Mapping

· Children who live out of area served by the LVSC (and or the local services).  It was noted that in case of children, unlike adults, it is often the case that if specialist services are needed they have to travel out the area to attend to services.

· Information about the LV services. The meeting was particularly keen to ensure that parents are aware of LV services. It was thought that often parents discovered them by chance.

· Different pathways for different cases: Early diagnosis, later diagnosis, no diagnosis (Multiple disabilities)

3.6.2 Case Studies

3.6.2.1. The Three year old baby

The group used pathways developed in Oxford committee provided by Rasmeet, to assist in looking at the pathway for a young child.

The group identified to following issues:

· Parents suspect baby cannot see 

In the case where parents suspect a child cannot see contacts would include the Gp and the health visitor.  If the baby belongs to an ethnical minority could be taken to a local community advice/ multicultural centre for advise. It is possible that in some cases parents might seek a private consultation with a specialist – though it is likely they would not obtain this until after seeing a GP.

· Obtaining the diagnosis (including not sure). 

After referral from services in the community, it would be expected that a child and parents would have a diagnosis confirmed by a specialist ophthalmologist. It was noted that not all hospital departments have paediatric ophthalmologists. 

It was also noted that it is entirely possible that, even at this stage, it might not be possible to make an accurate assessment of vision and to give a definite diagnosis.

The group agreed, however, that at this point in the pathways support is required if the parents are to know which would be the best way to get the best services and receive sufficient advice and information without having to contact 3 or 4 different places with the inherent delays and anxieties.

The group suggested that a dual partnership between the 

Qualified Teacher of Visually Impaired Children (QTVI) and the health visitor is required at this stage. All agreed that in this context the QTVI, takes the role of a social worker.

· As child grows

It was thought that once allocated a QTVI would be with a child until they reached adult-hood.  Evelyn was worried about parents who deny taking the baby to further medical/support services because they think if the baby is blind she/he will always be blind and nothing can be done anymore. Without a link person/ key worker no information is passed onto them and the baby will be isolated. Chris asserted that pre-school support is needed in order to alleviate this isolation. 

Mary suggested parents, even of very young children, should be informed of services that would be beneficial to their child. She thought that a plan of care should include a recommendation as to at what age the child should access Low Vision Services.

 Rasmeet declared that in Oxford they have tackled the problem earlier in the pathway by introducing an intermediate person called a link officer. This person gives advice to the parents; helpful contact numbers and also sends some feedback. 

Kay Wrench informed the group, that the role in Manchester for children is carried out by people from Henshaw's Charity who liase with he ophthalmologists. 
Recommendations: The group agreed that any recommendations about the pathways should include an eye department based link officer. Rasmeet thought that this is important in order to support ideas about funding. 

3.6.2.3. The Older Child 

Here, the group was very keen to improve reporting processes. They agreed, as noted previously the benefit of vision passport. In a similar vein the group agreed the importance of making sure that the parents get appropriate medical information about their child 

· Someone (including the child) suspects they are losing sight

In discussing the older child, the group agreed that very often, the older child who suddenly starts loosing vision becomes isolated and the gap grows even bigger than if is born blind. 

Clearly any new eye conditions need a visual assessment/ medical attention but the most important role here, is played by the school who will be able to support the child and give advice about where to go and what to do, therefore it is very important to provide schools with information in how to support people with vision disabilities. 

Initial referral might be through a local optometrist, eye screening service or directly through the GP. 

· After diagnosis (again this could include unsure)

Here, once again the Ophthalmic Team, ideally a link worker and QTVI play key roles.

Mary stressed that any older child known to be visually impaired should be referred for a specific LV assessment.

In advocating this, she wondered how links could be made so that health and education services both work together to enable the child to make the best use of their eyesight.

Recommendations: 

· Low vision trainers

· To have a look to the Wirral approach

· Evelyn asked about the possibility of having a training day where all teachers, optometrists and orthoptists work together.

· The need of working together on a national conference. The organisation of this national conference will be the task for the next meeting. 

3.6.2.4. Past 16 year old child

Alistair noted issues about how a young person accesses services after they reach 16. He felt that providing links with adult services is crucial. At this stage any LV services should have “open access” so that a young person experiencing difficulties due to eyesight could access services as soon as required.

Evelyn recommended clear referral routes to adult Rehab teams in order to improve the 16-year-old professional skills and to provide training courses. 

    At the end of this discussion Mary agreed to ‘draw-up’ the pathways from the notes taken on various flip-chart sheets. The group agreed that work would need to be continued on these at the next meeting.

Next Meeting 

· Next LVIS Children Subgroup meeting will take place in Oxford on a Wednesday afternoon. (1st June)

· Next Low Vision Services Meeting will be on Thursday the 9th of June 2005 at 11:00am. 

